

## **Election Official Intimidation and Harassment**

Since the 2020 General Election, violent threats, dis- and misinformation, partisan pressure, and the workloads of Election Officials have dramatically increased around the country and in North Carolina (1). More than 1 in 3 local Election Officials report experiencing threats, harassment, or abuse (2). Many threats go unreported, fail to be escalated or followed up on by law enforcement, creating serious gaps in protecting Election Officials (3). Intimidation and harassment of Election Officials is a threat to fair, free, and safe elections.

#### Who are Election Officials?

- The term "election officials" is broadly defined and includes all those involved in the election process including but not limited to: Precinct Judges, Poll workers/Assistants at the polls (early voting and Election Day), County Board of Elections (CBOE) staff and board members, and State Board of Election (SBOE) staff and board members (4).
- In North Carolina, Election Officials typically must be registered voters in either the precinct or county they wish to serve. Some are professionals, hired year-round or part-time to work on daily election administration tasks, like maintaining voter roles, securing voting equipment, answering voter questions, and recruiting poll workers.

#### What Threats Are Election Officials Receiving in North Carolina?

- Three Democratic members of the NC State Board of Elections were personally targeted in an ad campaign paid for by the "Fair Election Fund" after they voted to continue investigating whether voters who signed petitions for new political parties were misled before a final vote to recognize them (5).
- In Onslow County, after the polls closed on 2024 Primary Election Day, a voter attacked poll workers, creating a hostile environment where the Sheriff was required to respond (6).
- The Surry County Republican Party's Chair aggressively confronted the local Elections Director, threatening to get her fired or have her pay decreased on multiple occasions after he demanded illegal access to the County's vote tabulators (7).



- Although NC law prohibits modems in voting machines, the NC General Assembly's "Freedom Caucus" has threatened the NC State Board of Elections to provide them with illegal access to open and inspect voting machines to see if they can connect to the internet (8). The Freedom Caucus has also threatened to bring armed law enforcement to the Durham County Board of Elections for the same purpose (9).
- In 2020, election officials in Wake County reported facing stalking, attempts to enter restricted areas where precinct workers were returning results, and harassment while walking to their cars and through emails (10).
- Wayne County's Elections Director called law enforcement after a person insisted on staying at the office to watch ballots being counted even though there was no ballot counting happening at that time (11).

### What Legal Protections Exist to Keep Election Officials Safe in North Carolina?

- NC State and County Board of Elections members are required to take an oath to faithfully uphold and support state and federal law (12). Every Election Official working at the polling place, from Chief Judges to ballot counters, must also take an oath similar to Election Board members, including that they cannot "persuade or induce any voter to vote for or against any particular candidate or proposition." (13)
- NC State law prohibits any act to intimidate or threaten an Election Official in their duty to register voters or conduct an election (14).
- The Chief Judge and Judges have broad powers to enforce "peace and good order" at the polling place, including to request law enforcement to help them enforce the law and, when needed, order the arrest of any person violating election laws (15).
- Any person who disturbs the legal duties of any Election Board member or any Chief Judge or Judge and/or points a firearm at any person (either in fun or otherwise) may face criminal penalties (16).

# What Actions Are the Federal Government and Other States Taking to Protect Election Officials?

• Federal Laws, like the "Ku Klux Klan Act," protect Election Officials from force, intimidation, or threats preventing them from carrying out federal election duties (17).



- In the Summer of 2021, the U.S. Department of Justice launched a Task Force to address threats of violence against Election Officials (18)
  - Since its creation, the Election Threats Task Force has reviewed over 1,000 reports from election officials and workers who have received various hostile or harassing activities (19).
  - At least 16 people have been held accountable who threatened to harm and use violence against Election Officials and their families (20).
- Several state legislatures have introduced and/or passed legislation to protect Election Officials from harassment and intimidation:
  - Washington, Maine, and Oregon have increased fines and incarceration periods for offenders of election official intimidation (21).
  - Vermont proposed legislation that would make prosecution of offenders easier by eliminating barriers that typically exist for accusations of harassment (22).
  - Arizona, Oregon, Washington, and California protect election workers' private information, hiding their home addresses from public records and being included in other confidentiality programs (23).
  - Maine requires election officials to be trained in de-escalation tactics (24).

### What Actions Can North Carolina Take to Protect Election Officials?

- Pass the Safeguard Fair Elections Act. In North Carolina, new legislation seeks to provide increased protections for Election Officials from intimidation, prevent unauthorized interference with the election process, and provide funding for security training and tracking threats (25).
  - Introduced in 2022 and 2023, the Safeguard Fair Elections Act (Senate Bill 313), if it becomes law, will create new protections for the personal information of Election Officials and their immediate family by allowing them to request that information, including addresses, telephone numbers, and e-mail addresses be prohibited from public disclosure.
  - The bill adds protections for Election Officials, who act in good faith, to prevent election interference or preserve ballot access.
  - It also requires the NC Department of Justice and Public Safety to track and prevent threats to Election Officials.



- **Fully Fund Our Elections.** Providing robust and consistent funding to the State Board and County Boards of Elections is a critical tool in protecting election officials.
  - In recent years, funding for staff and election security specialists has decreased while election administration costs have drastically increased, like postage, facility rentals, and voting equipment.
  - Sustained funding is needed to provide election officials with livable wages that reflect the reality of the job duties and responsibilities (26).
  - Polling shows "more than 4 in 5 local election officials need their budgets to grow to keep up with their administration and security needs." (27)
  - Estimated costs nationwide for local election officials to purchase key card access restrictions and camera surveillance systems is \$102 million (28).
- **Report Mis- and Disinformation.** The persistent spread of mis- and disinformation puts Election Officials at risk of baseless attacks and damages the public's trust in elections.
  - Election Directors have expressed concern about the effect of mis- and disinformation on voters and named it as a contributing factor to a hostile and high-pressure work environment (29).
  - Deceptive messages, like robocalls or robotext, and political advertisements with AI-generated content, may target election officials as bad actors when carrying out their job duties as required by law (30).
  - The public can report deceptive messages and misinformation to the NC
    Department of Justice and NC State Board of Elections, and lawmakers must pass
    protective legislation that requires a disclaimer for when political advertisements
    and digital and social communications use AI-generated content.



#### **End Notes**

- "Election Officials Under Attack," Brennan Center for Justice (June 16, 2021), https://tinyurl.com/43nb8x69; Mehr, S., "Rapid loss of NC elections directors tied to low pay, CPP investigation finds," Carolina Public Press (June 10, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/2d5sm32r
- "Local Election Officials Survey May 2024," Brennan Center for Justice (May 1, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/yc693srj;
- "Local Election Officials Survey May 2024," Brennan Center for Justice (May 1, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/yc693srj; "U.S. election workers get little help from law enforcement as terror threats mount," Reuters (Sep. 8, 2021), https://tinyurl.com/y9hh993p.
- 4. N.C.G.S. § 163-4(a)("The term "precinct official" shall mean chief judges and judges...and all assistants appointed[.]"); "Become an Election Official," NC State Board of Elections, https://tinyurl.com/3juractn.
- 5. Ingram, K., "New ad campaign targets NC election board for blocking Kennedy and West from ballot," The News & Observer (July 16, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/jzhwaee2.
- 6. Boyd, J. & Quezada, A., "Incident at polling site prompts response by Onslow County Sheriff's Office," Queen City News (March 6, 2024), <u>https://tinyurl.com/22preb5h</u>.
- 7. "A County Elections Director Stood Up to Locals Who Believe the Voting System is Rigged," ProPublica (Oct. 31, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/jsz735tk.
- 8. Doran, W., "NC election officials won't let GOP lawmakers inspect voting machines. Here's why.," The News & Observer (July 14, 2021), https://tinyurl.com/ycyects9.
- 9. Jacobs, R., "Partisan attacks are undermining the efforts of North Carolina's election workers," WUNC (May 11, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/hudnjyak.
- 10. Jacobs, R., "Partisan attacks are undermining the efforts of North Carolina's election workers," WUNC (May 11, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/hudnjyak.
- 11. Jacobs, R., "Partisan attacks are undermining the efforts of North Carolina's election workers," WUNC (May 11, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/hudnjyak.
- 12. N.C.G.S. §§ 163-19(d), 163-30(e).
- 13. N.C.G.S. §§ 163-41(e), 163-42(d), 163-43.
- 14. N.C.G.S. § 163-175(11).
- 15. N.C.G.S. § 163-48; see also "Voter Intimidation," NC State Board of Elections, https://tinyurl.com/bdddc588.
- 16. N.C.G.S. §§ 163-472(5), 14-34; *see also* "North Carolina Preventing and Responding to Illegal Armed Voter Intimidation and Election Interference," EveryTownLaw (2020), https://tinyurl.com/2t8t9bxe.
- 17. "Federal Law Protecting Against Intimidation of Voters and Election Workers," Brennan Center for Justice (Oct. 28, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/mtme657m.
- Lerner, K., "States weigh how to shield election officials from threats, harassment," NC Newsline (Jan. 25, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/2hnnaey9.
- 19. "Readout of Election Threats Task Force Briefing with Election Officials and Workers," U.S. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs (Aug. 1, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/y2skk9t3.
- 20. "Election Threats Recent Task Force Cases," U.S. Department of Justice (May 2024), https://tinyurl.com/bddfwx8z.
- 21. Lerner, K., "States weigh how to shield election officials from threats, harassment," NC Newsline (Jan. 25, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/2hnnaey9.
- 22. Lerner, K., "States weigh how to shield election officials from threats, harassment," NC Newsline (Jan. 25, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/2hnnaey9.



- 23. "State Laws Providing Protection for Election Officials and Staff," National Conference of State Legislatures (Aug. 7, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/447hfwaf.
- 24. "State Laws Providing Protection for Election Officials and Staff," National Conference of State Legislatures (Aug. 7, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/447hfwaf.
- 25. Senate Bill 916, "Safeguard Fair Elections Act," North Carolina General Assembly (2021-22), https://tinyurl.com/3skhr29a.
- 26. Sirota, Alexandra, "Paying for Elections in North Carolina," NC Budget & Tax Center (May 10, 2023), https://tinyurl.com/39d8uzjh.
- 27. "Local Election Officials Survey May 2024," Brennan Center for Justice (May 1, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/yc693srj.
- 28. "Estimated Costs for Protecting Election Workers from Threats of Physical Violence," Brennan Center (May 3, 2022), https://tinyurl.com/yck97h76.
- 29. "Rapid loss of NC elections directors tied to low pay, CPP investigation finds," Carolina Public Press (June 10, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/2d5sm32r
- 30. "Fact: In NC, if an Election Worker Writes on Your Ballot, It Does Not Invalidate it," NC State Board of Elections (Aug. 2, 2024), https://tinyurl.com/yv32dbw7.